MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 25th April 2012


PRESENT:




Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman


Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee


Chris Phillips



Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. Ray Gooding



Cllr. Peter Wilcock




6 Members of the Public
194.
Apologies Brandon Chapman 
195.
Minutes of the Meeting of 28th March 2012 These had been circulated and approved, and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.   

196. 
Declaration of Interest  As a volunteer for the CAB, CP declared an interest in its donation request and said he would abstain from any discussion/voting.
197. 
Public Participation  Nothing to report
198.
Finance 
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 28th March 2012:-

CPRE Membership*




  29.00

Church Donation*



          750.00

Projector




          575.51









 1,354.51

Cheques to be issued:

Clerk (Postage Stamps)



  9.84

M. Atlee (Village Plan Stationery)

          36.96

EALC Membership Fees


        156.89

Clerk’s Salary



        290.93









    494.62

EON Payment






      42.49

Total Payments





           1,891.62


Lloyds Current Account Balance at last meeting:

 12,158.86
Halifax Savings Account





   4,447.03









 16,605.89
Receipt of first half 2012/13 precept



   6,250.00

 








 22,855.89
Less total payments






   1,891.62









 20,964.27



* Not included in last spreadsheet
The Meeting authorised the payment of the cheques listed above.
The Clerk reported that audit papers for the year have been received for completion and Mr. A. Lett has agreed to act as internal auditor.

A renewal quotation for insurance (due 1st June) had been received which is £763.40 with a £125 excess.  It was agreed that the insurance company should be asked to include the recently purchased projector and screen. 

With regard to storage of the projector, it was agreed that the possibility of keeping it in a lockable cupboard in the village hall should be investigated.  MA said he had some brochures for cabinets which he could pass to the Clerk and estimated the cost would be about £130.

After some discussion, it was also agreed that, in view of the damage to the fountain last year and the variation in the quotes received, the insurance company should be asked to increase the insured value of the fountain to £30,000.
199.
A request for financial support had been received from Stop Stansted Expansion.  It was agree that a donation of £100 be made. 
200. 
The letter sent from the Citizens Advice Bureau enclosing a questionnaire, which had been discussed at the previous meeting, had also contained a request for funding.  It was agreed that a donation of £100 would be made.
201.
NA and AP had attended a JSPG meeting and had raised the question of compiling a joint Neighbourhood Plan.  This had not been met favourably and was deemed too expensive.  AP said for the immediate future a Neighbourhood Plan for Q&R should not be pursued and this subject can be taken off the agenda.

AP said he would be attending the NAP meeting in Newport next week.

202.   Code of Conduct  AP said we are still awaiting details of the UDC Code of Conduct.  Cllr. P. Wilcock confirmed that most PCs in Uttlesford would be adopting the UDC code. 
203.  General Power of Competence  An e-mail from Michael Perry, UDC, had been circulated drawing attention to the General Power of Competence introduced under the Localism Act 2011.  One of the Councillors had raised a question as to whether Q&R PC would want this.  AP said that it would be a good thing to have but to achieve it the Clerk would have to hold the necessary certificates.  He said he had spoken to the Clerk and she is not prepared to take the relevant training course needed to qualify.  She did, however, have no objection to the PC looking for a trained clerk if it was felt they wanted to be in a position to adopt the Power, and it would therefore be for the PC to decide what they want.  It was suggested that the current powers afforded to the PC had not inhibited its actions and it was proposed that the status quo be maintained.

CP added that he had attended Councillor Training Day 2 when the subject had been discussed and it was evident that the PC would have to change the way in which it presents information.  

Cllr PW said he supported the PC’s decision but it would be possible for the Clerk/PC to pursue the status of General Power of Competence at a later stage should she/it wish
204.  Assets of Community Value  An e-mail from UDC had been circulated advising that UDC will be compelled under the Localism Act to compile a list of assets of community value and will be asking local parish councils to assist in this.  The list can include specific buildings, pubs, sports facilities, shops, community halls, etc.  CP advised that the purpose of the list is to protect the asset should a sale be proposed and if it is of sufficient value to the parish it would have the first option to raise money to purchase it for the community.  An example of this could be the former Quendon Arms Pub.

RA said he would put an article in The Link to gather suggestions.  
205.
Village Plan  MA reported that the questionnaire has been distributed to all residents and some have already been collected.  The remainder will be collected over the coming week.  The Steering Group will be having a meeting in the next week to finalise the business questionnaire and to discuss its distribution, which hopefully will be around mid-May.
206.
100 Parishes   AP said he had noted that CPRE is working with parishes in Uttlesford, South Cambs and Northeast Herts to protect an area of countryside, essentially on the lines of a national park, and suggested it would be a good idea to sign up to the project.  NA suggested whilst it may be a good idea the reality could be questionable.  RA said it would largely depend on cost.  It was agreed that AP would be named as a contact to receive further information on the project.
207.
Emergency Plan  TJ was not present at the meeting so no further update was available 
208.
Street Lighting  The Clerk reported she had contacted A&J Lighting to chase up the order for the six new lamps and had been advised that it was hoped delivery to A&J would be in the w/c 23rd April 2012.  A&J will confirm when fitting will take place. 
209.
Defibrillator  The supplier of the defibrillator had advised that there has been a delay in fulfilling orders but this will be followed up.  In the meantime, CP reported that he has the names of 10 volunteers for training.  He also reported that a letter had been received from UDC saying there was no objection to the defibrillator being put on the village hall but noted that the letter had also contained a lengthy disclaimer. 
210.
VAS  AP advised that there is nothing further to be done until the survey is carried out which he has been told will take place at the end of April/beginning of May.
211.
Grit Bins  AP said that both UDC and Essex CC deny ownership of the land adjacent to the bungalows in Coney Acre where the bin is to be sited.  It was therefore agreed that a bin (the same as the one at the Cricketers’ Arms) should be purchased and put there and it will be for the owners of the land  to submit a complaint if they so wish. 
212.  Footpaths/Highways  NA  said he did not have a lot to report as he had heard nothing back from Strutt & Parker.  He noted, however, that there is a national initiative to get footpaths simplified but there are arguments amongst the parties concerned.
Regarding Quendon Wood, he had contacted Natural England but had received no response.  CP said he had spoken to Robert Rudd who had confirmed by e-mail that in his opinion the work undertaken appears to have been done well.  Oaks have been left as standards and everything else coppiced.  Mr. Rudd had added that some large oaks will always be removed as they are “money trees” but plenty have been left.
NA said he felt it a disgrace that oaks had been felled and had doubts over the control being exercised.  
MA suggested asking Strutts but NA said he had already done this and had been referred to Natural England.  He said he would contact Liam Aggett (Strutt & Parker) again.  MA said that as a PC he felt we could request a report.  NA agreed but stressed the difficulty in obtaining a response from both Strutts and Natural England and said this is something that must be pursued. 

NA said he had not looked at the overgrown footpath reported by BC, but Strutts had said some time ago that this would be sprayed.
213.   Village Signs  AP reported that he had contacted Sue Hayden, UDC, and had received her in principle support for a funding application for village signs, under the Jubilee Scheme.   
Cllr. Peter Wilcock advised that both he and Cllr. Jeremy Rose have £2,000 each for community projects in the villages they represent.  For his part Cllr. Wilcock said he could consider this, or another community project, and confirmed that the money is available from the New Homes Bonus and is being given to councillors to spend in their community.  The money will need to be spent in the financial year 2012/13.     
214. 
Community Skip  It was noted that BC has arranged for a community skip to be available for the weekend of 5/6 May and this has been advertised in The Link and details sent round on the e-mail circulation list. 
215.  
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  AP reported that BC had spoken to a few people about the possibility of an event but this had generally been met with apathy and few offers of help.  It was also recognised that it is now too late to organise a large event.  He confirmed that the Cricketers Arms is still intending to hold an event and MA said he believed they were looking to buy picnic baskets which they would then fill and sell to  people wishing to picnic on the green.  This would, however, be a commercial venture.  
It was noted that the Clerk had been approached by one of the residents with a suggestion that the PC buys commemorative mugs for the children in the village. MA said he understood this was already being done by the school but would confirm.
216.
Planning
Land Adjacent to Foxley House AP said there are now two issues to be considered; the applicant’s appeal against UDC and the new proposal.
Firstly, the Councillors will have seen his response addressed to the Planning Inspectorate and he would like to receive comments.  A number of inaccuracies in the appeal document had been observed and AP said the only consultation Mr Maude had engaged in with the village was at the PC meeting.  When asked by one of the residents, AP confirmed the survey was carried out at the expense of the PC, not the applicant/architect. 

Regarding the new proposal, AP went on to say that this is effectively moving the development onto QUE5 and turning by 90º.  Some confusion still exists regarding the gift of land to the east which is proposed for use in part by the school, and for a public playground and associated parking.  AP said he would like to know if anyone else has ideas for use of the land other than as a playground and this point had been raised with UDC and Mr. Maude.  It is believed the playground envisaged by the applicant/architect is similar to that at Debden which cost c£87k to set up and equip.  
AP said he had been requested to seek the approval of the PC and asked if, subject to satisfactory answers to questions raised, the PC would offer support to the proposal.  He had received a commitment that the new proposal will not be put as an application to UDC until further consultation with the PC had taken place.  It is now for the PC to consider and try to achieve a proposal which is least objectionable and engage with the applicant.  It was felt no purpose would be served in issuing another questionnaire.
After much discussion it was concluded that more information on the proposal is needed.

One of the residents asked about the potential development of the remainder of the site and AP said this issue had again been raised and the Riches had said it is not their intention to develop it.  It is noted, however, that subsequent owners may have other ideas.  NA said he would favour a spread of houses over a larger area, thus eliminating the uncertainty over the remaining land.  Judith Rich, the applicant, present at the meeting, said the area is about 4.5 acres and too big for just 14 houses.
Cllr. Ray Gooding confirmed that there is usually a ruling on maximum density for plots rather than minimum density.

It was noted that if the land is gifted to the village, care will need to be exercised in looking at any caveats put on transfer restrictions and use.
AP reported that there had been no further developments with Strutt & Parker concerning the proposed development at Coney Acre.
a)  Applications – no new applications
b)  Decisions 

     UTT/0385/12/FUL 2 Greys Hollow, Rickling 

Single storey side extension.  Erection of conservatory to rear and single storey rear extension and porch to front
Conditional Approval
c)  Trees – None
d)  UDC – Breach of Planning- None
217.  Agenda items for the next meeting 30th May 2012 (Annual Meeting)

No new items requested
The meeting closed at 9.05 p.m.
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